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DIGEST 

Dismissal of protest that Small Rusiness Administration 
(SBA), in approving the restriction of a procurement for 
award under the section 8(a) program, acted contrary to SRA's 
Standard Operating Procedures (SOPS) is affirmed because the 
General Accounting Office will not review the SBA's 
compliance with its SOPS, which merely provide internal SBA 
guidelines, absent a showing of possible fraud or bad faith. 

DECISION 

Groshelle Associates requests reconsideration of our 
November 17, 1986 dismissal of its protest that the 
Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) improperly restricted 
solicitation No. DTFAOl-86-R-0023 to the Small Business 
Administration (SBA) under section 8(a) of the Small Business 
Act. 

We affirm the dismissal. 

Groshelle, a small business, states that it has previously 
filled similar requirements for the FA.4 (the subject 
solicitation is apparently for a communications system) 
and that 85 percent of the protester's income would be in 
direct jeopardy as a result of this procurement, Groshelle 
states that under the SPA's Standard Operating Procedure 
(SOP) No. 80 05, para. h3e (Sept. 4, 19791, the SBA may not 
consider a section 8(a) procurement if the SBA determines 
that a small business concern may suffer a major hardship if 
the procurement is removed from competition, thereby denying 
the concern, otherwise historically dependent on such recur- 
ring procurement, the opportunity to compete. Groshelle has 
requested our consideration of this matter apparently because 
it believes SBA failed to make the required determination. 
The record does not indicate whether Groshelle has filed an 
appeal with the SR4 requesting that SR4 either either make or 
reconsider the required determination of whether a small 
business concern will be harmed by the section 8(a) 
procurement. 



Section 8(a) of the Small Business Act, 15 U.S.C. C 637(a) 
(1982), authorizes the SBA to enter into contracts with 
government agencies and to arrange for the performance of 
such contracts by letting subcontracts to socially and 
economically disadvantaged small business concerns, TJnder 
the Act, a contracting officer has broad discretion to let 
the contract to SBA upon such terms and conditions as may be 
agreed to by the agency and the SBA. SBA's SOPS merely 
provide internal SBA policies and guidelines that complement 
the SBA regulations implementing the 8(a) program at 13 
C.F.R. part 124 (1986); therefore we do not review the SBA's 
compliance with those internal procedures absent a showing of 
possible fraud or bad faith. Janke and Co., Inc., B-216152, 
Aug. 30, 1984, 84-2 CPD Y 242, aff'd, 64 Comp. Gen. 63 
(1984), 84-2 CPD ll 522. The protester does not allege fraud 
or bad faith on the part of government officials. 

Accordingly, we affirm the dismissal. 
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